
TOWN COUNCIL


JAMESTOWN, RHODE ISLAND


November 13, 1995

A regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at the Town Hall, 93 Narragansett Avenue, at 7:43 PM by Council President Fred Pease. The following members were present:


Paul A. Robertson, Vice-President


Richard A. Hines


Mark E. Liberati


Steven M. McInnis

Also present were:


Frances H. Shocket, Town Administrator


Theresa C. Donovan, CMC, Town Clerk


Arthur J. Christman, Deputy Fire Chief


J. Christopher Powell, Conservation Commission Chair


James A. Donnelly, Esq., Town Solicitor


AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS
1)
Ratify proclamation for Jamestown Senior Center Recognition Day (November 11, 1995): Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to approve the proclamation as read by Council President Pease during opening ceremonies on November 11. So voted.

2)
Meeting Location Announcement: Council's November 27 meeting will be held at the Jamestown Philomenian Library at 7:30 PM.


SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING COMMISSION
1)
Public hearing for the following renewal applications:


CLASS A

East Ferry Liquors, Inc.




Jean Ceppi, Inc.

dba East Ferry Liquors




dba Page's

9 Ferry Wharf






30 Southwest Avenue


CLASS B - TAVERN


Long Wharf Marina Restaurant, Inc.


dba The Bay Voyage


150 Conanicus Avenue


CLASS B - VICTUALER

Alexander Enterprises, Inc.

Double Eagle Restaurant and Pub, Inc.

dba Narragansett Cafe


dba The Islander

25 Narragansett Avenue


40 Narragansett Avenue

Frick-Em, Ltd.




IslanDish, Ltd.

dba Frick's at the Bay View

dba Jamestown Country Club Restaurant

53 Conanicus Avenue (Unit 1-R)
245A Conanicus Avenue (upper level)

Jamestown Oyster Bar, Inc.

New England Golf Course Management, Inc.

dba Jamestown Oyster Bar


dba the Caddy Shack

22 Narragansett Avenue


aka Jamestown Golf and Country Club








245 Conanicus Avenue (lower level rear)

Oral's Specialty Food

Service Management, Inc.


Trattoria Simpatico, Inc.

dba Schoolhouse Cafe


dba Trattoria Simpatico

14 Narragansett Avenue


13 Narragansett Avenue


CLASS D - FULL

Conanicut Yacht Club


Portuguese American Citizens Club

40 Bay View Drive



11 Pemberton Avenue

Council President Pease opened the hearing at 8:45 PM. John A. Murphy, Esq.: I ask that Frick-Em, Ltd., IslanDish, Ltd. and Trattoria Simpatico, Inc. be renewed. Richard Hutchinson: I request that Conanicut Yacht Club be renewed. There being no further requests to comment, the hearing was closed at 8:49 PM. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to renew all thirteen licenses subject to resolution of debts and taxes. Motion so voted by 4 in favor, none opposed and Councilor Liberati abstaining as he represents Alexander Enterprises, Inc..


CONSENT AGENDA
Councilor Liberati: We should put in a request for reimbursement for State mandated costs for the fees we owe to RIDEM, even though they were not actually paid during that year; it was a liability and should be included for budgeting purposes. Councilor McInnis: I agree. Ms. Shocket: I will change the report on page 4, #8 after checking with the Finance Director; we will at least include a note to that effect. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Liberati to approve the consent agenda as presented. So voted. The consent agenda consisted of:

1)
Adoption of Council minutes: 10/23/95 (regular meeting)

2)
Bills and payroll

3)
Copies of minutes of Boards and Committees


a)
Tax Assessment Board of Review (09/27/95 & 10/18/95)


b)
Zoning Board of Review (10/10/95)


c)
Jamestown Housing Authority (09/09/95)
 



4)
CRMC Notices:


a)
Finding of no significant impact: Charles Masso (Plat 7, Lot 134; 10 Seaview Avenue) re: porch and deck


b)
Request for withdrawal of file: Ernest P. and Marilyn A. Ardente (76 Battery Lane)

5)
DEM notice of Insignificant Alteration-Permit: Stephen H. Garnett (Plat 10, Lot 24; intersection of Newport Street and Ocean Street)

6)
RI Ethics Commission pamphlet re: Ethics Today-A quarterly update on the RI Code of Ethics

7)
Invitation from Board of Directors of the Church Community Housing Corp. to their Twenty Sixth Annual Luncheon Meeting (11/17/95)

8)
Abatements/Addenda Report of Tax Assessor received 11/08/95


EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT
Administrator: Will need to discuss one matter of real estate and one matter of personnel/collective bargaining. (no objection; as scheduled)


OPEN FORUM
1)
Scheduled Requests to Address (none)

2)
Non‑Agenda Requests to Address

John A. Murphy, Esq.: Regarding the newest proposed revisions to the zoning ordinance and bed and breakfast houses, the Planning Commission had recommended they be allowed in all districts after years of study; there are only 15 B & B rooms available now; there were 1,000 hotel rooms available at the turn of the century; there is merit in allowing B & Bs in the R-8 and R-20 districts, with strict regulation, in addition to the commercial districts Council is proposing; these residential zones directly abut the commercial district; having a sufficient number of rooms available constitutes the Town's best bullwark against the intrusion of large hotels; I suggest establishing a "cap" approach of perhaps 10 B & Bs (there are currently 4) or add the criteria that the applicant must establish the possible impact on municipal water system and establish evidence of need (drafts of two approaches supplied to Council).

John Gravdahl: I am not convinced of the need; I thought the issue had already been addressed.

Arthur Milot: The highest point of demand is apt to be in the summer; I do not think we need any more people on the island in the summer.

Betty Hubbard: A communication from the Planning Commission regarding sodium vapor lighting was distributed to Council tonight.

Richard Hutchinson: When is the appropriate forum for further clarification and proposals regarding the zoning ordinance? Council: During the hearing scheduled for November 27; the communications deadline for that hearing is November 21 at Noon in the Town Clerk's office. Mr. Hutchinson: The OS changes seem to be governed by Fort Wetherill uses; I am concerned about aquaculture, bait shops, tent camps, satellite dishes, wind generators, ship and boat storage, special event parking, etc..

Mr. Powell: Some of the uses are not consistent with the open space definition, and should perhaps be changed to S (special exception).

Mr. Gravdahl: How is the State's land affected? Ms. Shocket: The State is exempt from local zoning. Council President Pease: The Town owns the first 3 acres after the chain link gate; the remainder is titled by the State, and restricted by the federal park service. Councilor McInnis: All of the propoerty designated as OS belongs to either the Town, State or Federal governments.

Howard Harding: All existing uses of the Fort Wetherill property are all illegal.

Eric Lexow: I am concerned about the storage of boats on OS property.

Stephen Garnett: What will be acted upon on November 27? Councilor Liberati: Council tried to reach consensus before readvertising; there is a possibility of further amendment to the document advertised on November 9. Councilor McInnis: The Solicitor has advised us that substantial changes would require readvertisement.


REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES AND TOWN OFFICIALS

1)
Town Administrator's report (attached hereto)

Additionally:

Surplus: Councilor McInnis: The Town's reserves have been significantly increased following the audit of the 1994/95 fiscal year; in this one year, our reserves increased by $655,000, about 5 fold; that is almost double of the highest reserve the Town has ever had; most of the sums were as a result of unanticipated one-time items, along with budget expenses being kept within line; this puts the Town in a tremendously stable position and solidifies our credit rating; we congratulate the Administrator and the rest of the staff. Ms. Shocket: We are now in the recommended range of 7%.

Highway Facility Committee: Ms. Shocket: The committee consists of me, the Public Works Director, and Councilors Pease and Robertson with input from the Building Official and Town Planner; a meeting is scheduled for November 15 at 7:00 PM at the police station.

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Hines to approve the State mandate report with the proviso of inclusion of a note on RIDEM fees. So voted.

Broad Street: Ms. Shocket: We will be hiring a land surveyor to determine the boundaries of East Shore Road and Broad Street; we need to do this before the Town can take action. Solicitor: Emergency vehicles are having difficulty accessing Broad Street when approaching it travelling north on East Shore Road.

2)
Planning Commission re: proposed zoning amendments on accessory apartments

Lengthy discussion; no action taken.

3)
Tax Assessment Board of Review (1 vacancy)


a)
Request for reappointment from Clifton R. Largess


b) 
Letter of support from the Chairman

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to advertise one vacancy. So voted.

4)
Harbor Management Commission memorandum re: commissioners' terms

Council consensus: table until a future meeting.


UNFINISHED BUSINESS

1)
Conanicut Land Trust re: property tax exemption (cont. from 10/23/95)


a)
Certificate of Corporation and By-Laws

Solicitor to speak to Tax Assessor; no further Council action required.

2)
Offer to deed property (Plat 2, Lots 2, 3, 57 and 61) in lieu of outstanding taxes from Michael R. Hagopian, Receiver for Commerce Oil Refining Corporation (cont. from 10/23/95)


a)
Conanicut Island Land Trust re: offer to assist the Town


b)
Conservation Commission re: offer to assist the Town

Solicitor: The offer was approved by Superior Court last week; Mr. Hagopian will draw up the deeds. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to accept the offer as approved by the Superior Court and to accept this land free and clear of all liens and emcombrances in exchange for a release to the receiver on any tax obligations on this specific property only. So voted.


COMMUNICATIONS
1)
Request for proposals from the RI Department of Environmental Management re: RI Aqua Fund

2)
Letter from Robert Marcello re: condition of North Main Road, just north of the Route 138 overpass

Ms. Shocket: I will estimate local cost; the State will not be considering this project for at least another 3 years; asphalt plants will be closing soon. Council consensus: Administrator to call asphalt plants for estimates and advise Council prior to the next meeting; perhaps the Town can pave before the winter.

3)
Copy of letter from Donald Richardson to Senator John H. Chafee re: proposed ferry dock

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Liberati to accept all three communications. So voted.


NEW BUSINESS

1)
Request for permission to erect the Town Christmas tree on November 25 at East Ferry from J. Christopher Powell for the annual Village Christmas Lighting on December 2

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Hines to approve the request. So voted.

2)
License renewal applications:

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Roberton to approve the following licenses, subject to resolution of taxes and debts. So voted. 




Applicant






Type




Bay Voyage (The)




Victualing




Conanicut Yacht Club



"




East Ferry Market & Deli                "




Frick's at the Bay View                 "




Freddie Bing's Hot Dog Thing (cart)
"




House of Pizza                          "




Island Pizza                            "




Islander Restaurant (The)               Jukebox

               "                              

Pool table

               "                                       Victualing

               "                                       Video game 




Jamestown Country Club Restaurant       Victualing




Jamestown Golf and Country Club

                aka Caddy Shack (The)                  "




Jamestown Oyster Bar (Restaurant)       "

               "                    (cart)             "

 


Kathleen's Pantry                       "

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to approve the following licenses, subject to resolution of taxes and debts. So voted by 4 in favor, none opposed and Councilor Liberati abstaining as he represents Alexander Enterprises, Inc. dba Narragansett Cafe.




Applicant






Type




Narragansett Cafe                 

Entertainment

          
"                                       Jukebox

           
"                                       Pinball

               "                                       Pool table

               "                                       Victualing

               "                                       Video game

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to approve the following licenses, subject to resolution of taxes and debts. So voted.




Applicant






Type

               Page's                                  Victualing




Peking Garden                           "

               Portuguese American Citizens Club       Entertainment

               "                         


Juke box

               "                                       Pinball

               "                                       Pool table

               "                                       Victualing

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to approve the following licenses, subject to resolution of taxes and debts. So voted by 4 in favor, none opposed and Councilor Liberati abstaining as he represents Spinnaker's Sweet Shoppe and Cafe. So voted.




Applicant






Type

               Schoolhouse Cafe


          Victualing

               Slice of Heaven                         "



     Snack Shack (mobile unit)               "




Spinnaker's Sweet Shoppe and Cafe       "

               "                   (mobile unit)       " 

   


Theatre Family Restaurant               "

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Robertson to approve the following licenses, subject to resolution of taxes and debts. So voted.




Applicant






Type




Trattoria Simpatico                     Entertainment

               "                                       Victualing           


OPEN FORUM (continued)
W. Randall Tyson: Thirteen or fourteen businesses participated in the "Taste of Jamestown" tonight; the proceeds support the community and leftover food to was donated to the food bank; most participants could not be here tonight, but a number of business owners (Trattoria Simpatico, the hardware store, the Mungers, Spinnakers, McQuade's, East Ferry Deli) wanted to express their concerns regarding the proposed zoning ordinance; the site review plan needs further attention; we support the community with taxes, donations, and fueling the economy; we are experiencing fragile economic conditions; this would be a big economic jump to make for owners of commercial property; the provisions for rear parking, driveway, pedestrian walkway and buffers make it very difficult to develop downtown lots; some areas are ambiguous; the demographics of remaining lots need to be considered.

John A. Murphy, Esq.: I am in favor of site plan review, but strict interpretation might be too restrictive.

Lengthy open discussion. Council consensus: some sort of joint review of applications requesting zoning relief and site plan review would be helpful; coordination between Zoning Board and Planning Commission would be required; any proposed changes to the proposed zoning ordinance should be submitted to the Council on or before November 27 (scheduled public hearing).

Donald Richardson: As chair of the building committee for the senior center, I am asking the Town to extend the asphalt sidewalk from St. Matthew's parking lot on West Street to the entrance of the senior center. Ms. Shocket: The expenditure has not been authorized by the Town. Council concensus: will look into it for the next time.

John A. Murphy, Esq.: My client continues to maintain that his entire lot (Plat 9, Lot 201) should be zoned CL; he is willing to enter into a conservation easement as a form of settlement; will raise it during the hearing on November 27.


EXECUTIVE SESSION

Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Hines to enter executive session at 11:10 PM. So voted. Council returned to regular session at 11:29 PM. Motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Hines to seal the minutes of the executive session to the public. So voted.


ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Council, motion by Councilor McInnis, seconded by Councilor Hines to adjourn at 11:30 PM. So voted.

Attest:

Theresa C. Donovan, CMC

Town Clerk

cc:
Town Council Members (5)


Town Administrator


Town Solicitor


Administrative Circulation






